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T he APO assists its member countries’ pursuit of socioeconomic development through productivity by fostering a spirit 
of mutual cooperation. As the national counterparts to the APO, the national productivity organizations (NPOs) play 
a critical role in preparing and implementing APO projects. Within the NPOs, APO liaison officers are the focal point 

for day-to-day communication and coordination between the APO Secretariat and NPOs. In recognition of their importance, 
the APO organizes a Liaison Officers’ Meeting once every two or three years. This year’s meeting took place at the Secre-
tariat in Tokyo, 27−29 August 2008, during a slight lull in Tokyo’s notoriously humid summer heat. The meeting brought 
together 22 liaison officers and senior project coordinators from 18 member countries to discuss their partnership with the 
Secretariat and how to maximize the benefits of APO projects and services to member countries. 

This year’s meeting was of major importance because half of participating countries had appointed new liaison officers since 
the previous meeting in 2006. APO Secretary-General Shigeo Takenaka emphasized the significance of this meeting for new 
liaison officers in his opening remarks by stating that, “This meeting will give you firsthand observations of the set-up, work-
ing environment, and operation of the APO Secretariat…. I trust that this will deepen and enrich our working relationship.” 

Following the Secretary-General’s remarks, liaison officers and Secretariat staff introduced themselves. Singapore Liaison 
Officer Wong Wai Meng, the third longest serving after those from Bangladesh and the Philippines, commented, “I think 
that it is a welcoming and good thing for us to have many new faces at this meeting. I believe that our new friends will bring 
a lot of ideas and suggestions for the further development of the APO.” 

The first item on the agenda concerned the nominations of project participants. The Secretariat emphasized the importance 
of qualified participants to ensure the success of projects. “The candidates’ qualifications in terms of present position, re-
sponsibilities, scope of work, experience, and English-language proficiency should meet the minimum requirements given in 
the project notifications to achieve the intended objectives,” stated the meeting chair, Secretariat Administration and Finance 
Department Director Dr. A.K.P. Mochtan, adding that, “Qualified participants meaningfully participate in the program and 
also ensure multiplier effects.” The need to ensure qualified national experts for research projects was also stressed to assure 
solid outcomes of the research. Liaison officers agreed that the quality of participants was of overriding importance. They 
outlined the nomination procedures and time requirements for those processes and offered suggestions on how to improve 
the current systems to identify the best candidates and thus guarantee the high quality of APO projects. 
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The presentations and discussions that followed focused on the Secretariat’s 
new program initiatives including e-learning and the Development of NPOs 
(DON) Program. Industry Department Program Officer K.D. Bhardwaj briefly 
described the e-learning courses focusing on types, topics, methodology, and 
future offerings in 2009 and 2010. Liaison officers gained a better understand-
ing of the significance of e-learning and wide coverage that those courses 
allow. Subsequent discussions involved various aspects of e-learning in terms 
of project coordination and implementation, duration and timing, suitability 
of facilities, local coordinators, topic and resource speaker selection, program 
delivery, certification, and follow-up activities. 

A joint presentation by the Research and Planning Department and Industry 
Department of the Secretariat on DON Strategy and DON Implementation 
followed. The presentation mainly focused upon apprising liaison officers, 
especially those newly appointed, of the research activities of the APO, the 
evolution of DON Strategy, and planning for DON Implementation, which 
included feedback from the recently concluded pilot in-country training pro-
grams held in IR Iran and India. A major discussion point was how to align 
individual-country programs with DON initiatives, especially in areas identi-

fied in the need assessment survey, for further development and improvement. 
Other project-related issues discussed in the meeting included logistics, site 
visits, APO alumni bodies and public relations activities, and questions and 
suggestions. 

On the afternoon of the second day, participants visited the International 
Productivity Center (IPC), the training center of the Japan Productivity Center 
for Socio-Economic Development in Hayama, around 35 km from Tokyo. The 
liaison officers were impressed by the IPC, which is equipped with the latest 
facilities. The beauty of its views and quality of accommodations were also 
appreciated. 

When the three-day meeting ended, all involved had achieved a deeper under-
standing not only of the relationships between the Secretariat and liaison of-
ficers, but also among the liaison officers themselves. APO Program Manager 
Ishfaq A. Sheikh, NPO Pakistan, said in his closing remarks on behalf of 
the participants, “We will continue to make programs more substantial and 
so contribute toward the fulfillment of APO objectives both efficiently and 
effectively.” 

T he number of stars a hotel boasts has long been a major consideration 
when planning a holiday. Whether a hotel or tourism agency is certified 
as environmentally friendly may soon become as important. Tourism 

development invariably necessitates infrastructure construction. However, 
the adverse impact on nature is an increasingly sensitive issue as the power 
and economic potential of the tourism industry increase in many developing 
countries. While most governments claim that their tourism and environmental 
policies protect the environment, in reality much more needs to be done.

Recognizing the widespread concern over possible negative impacts of tour-
ism, the APO organized a seminar in Nepal, 4−8 August, focusing on green 
certification as a means of promoting green tourism. “Establishing productive 
green tourism is founded on the sustainable development concept. It links 
poverty eradication, environmental protection, and efficient resource use in the 
tourism development process,” explained Secretariat Industry Department Pro-
gram Officer K.D. Bhardwaj. The seminar discussed the need for green certi-
fication and its significance for hotels and restaurants. Three resource speakers 
presented case studies of green certification systems. 

Managing Director Enver Loke, Changemakers, the Netherlands, introduced 
Green Key, a European approach to tourism and hospitality industry environ-
mental certification. Green Key has 23 mandatory and 22 optional criteria re-
lated to technical, managerial, and communication considerations. Loke stated 
that, “Green Key certifies tourism businesses in a number of European coun-
tries. Green Key camping sites are aware of environmental impact and natural 
preservation, and Green Key hotels offer high-quality services that minimally 
impact the environment.” 

Two Asian best cases were also presented. Dr. Chirapol Sintunawa, Mahidol 
University and Vice President of the Green Leaf Foundation (GLF), explained 
GLF activities and Green Leaf standards, a Thai hotel certification program 

(L-R) APO Resource speakers Loke, Sintunawa, Batta

Green certification in tourism

that assesses environmental impacts in multiple-stage audits. Hotels that meet 
certification requirements are awarded from one to five leaves, with five denot-
ing the best environmental performance. Special Secretary Dr. Ravinder Batta, 
Tourism and Planning, Himachal Pradesh, India, introduced India’s hotel and 
restaurant eco-awards that measure six environmental criteria. Dr. Batta em-
phasized that adapting these certification procedures is not a form of corporate 
philanthropy but instead benefits businesses by increasing their operational 
sustainability.

Seminar participants agreed that developing and adapting green certification 
systems in each country require the integrated efforts of all stakeholders. 
National governments set the policy framework and platforms, industry as-
sociations adopt and propagate systems, while the APO functions as a regional 
adviser. Based on the recommendations of the seminar, the preparation of a 
manual on approaches to green certification systems has been initiated with 
expectations that it will be useful in illustrating this concept for application in 
concrete projects in future.
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